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MINUTES


JOINT CITY COUNCIL/PLANNING COMMISSION SPECIAL MEETING

MARCH 21, 2006
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:33 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Planning Commissioners present:
Hawawini, Hunter, Jameel, and Lentz

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Community Development Technician Johnson, Police Commander Macey, Fire Chief Myers, Community Development Director Prince, City Clerk Schroeder, City Attorney Toppel

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Baylands Specific Plan Phase I EIR Scoping



1.
Project Introduction

Mayor Bologoff said that since United Paragon Corporation (UPC) submitted a bubble diagram in April of 2003, the City Council has held a number of public hearings and workshops on various issues associated with development of the Baylands.  He noted the City ordered an independent review of the proposed environmental remediation methods to ensure that proper and effective measures would be implemented.  The City also directed the Open Space and Ecology Committee to prepare a recommended green building ordinance for the Council’s consideration.

Mayor Bologoff stated that the City conducted an open space design competition with local landscape architect students to encourage innovative and attractive landscape design, and a number of good ideas emerged from that process.  After receiving the applicant’s first specific plan, the City and members of the public submitted comments and recommendations for improvements.  The applicant revised the specific plan to reflect and incorporate those items, and the specific plan was deemed complete earlier this year.

Mayor Bologoff said the purpose of this second scoping session was to obtain community input on the environmental issues to be studied in the EIR.  He noted future workshops and public meetings will focus on identifying project alternatives, which could include features such as more open space and sustainable energy sources.  

City Manager Holstine said a third EIR scoping session has been scheduled for April 27.  He noted that by that time, the Open Space and Ecology Committee’s comments on the project objectives will be available, and additional public input will be gathered.  He advised that in May, the City will issue a request for proposals (RFP) for qualified consultants to prepare the EIR, and the contract will be awarded in June or July.

Mr. Holstine stated the development of project alternatives is one of the most important steps in the early part of the process.  He said the City will conduct public meetings throughout the summer and into the fall to identify appropriate alternatives that reflect the what the community would like to see.

Mr. Holstine showed a map of the project site and noted the area encompassed by Phase I of the project.  He introduced Doug Donaldson, the City’s consultant, who will be assisting with scoping and the RFP process.  He invited Mr. Donaldson to present an overview of the project and discuss the environmental scoping process.



2.
Recap of March 2 Scoping Meeting

Doug Donaldson said the focus of this public meeting is to listen to public comments on the Baylands Specific Plan.  He gave a brief description of the proposed project and referred to the Specific Plan for more details.  He noted Visitacion Creek runs east-west through the site, and the lagoon is a major feature of the southern portion of the site.  He said the proposed Phase I development provides a framework for the entire Baylands area in terms of circulation, open space elements, and utilities.  The Phase I portion consists of three subareas:  the northern trade-commercial commerce and entertainment area; a central trade-commercial-office campus area; and a southern 

Mr. Donaldson said the northern trade-commercial area, shown in yellow, covers approximately 105 acres and would include a commercial-retail main street with pedestrian walks, plus specialized subareas for different kinds of commercial uses.  He noted a large-format retail use is identified in the northeast corner adjacent to the freeway, an auto park area is planned for the central-southwest portion, and a service-commercial area adjacent to the Caltrain corridor on the northwest.

Mr. Donaldson pointed out the proposed trade-commercial and office campus subarea proposed for the central portion of the Baylands.  He said the Specific Plan proposes a quad surrounded by office buildings, plus a small restaurant area.  He noted architectural styles and designs of the buildings will reflect Brisbane’s railroad heritage. 

Mr. Donaldson showed the proposed open space areas at the northern end of the lagoon, along Visitacion Creek, and in future phases.  

Mr. Donaldson reviewed circulation diagrams, and noted the Specific Plan calls for improved freeway connections, the Geneva Avenue extension, a new frontage road along the freeway, a reroute of Lagoon Way, and an entirely new system of local streets within the Phase I development area.  Mr. Donaldson expressed his opinion that traffic is likely to be one of the most serious constraining factors affecting this project.

Mr. Donaldson said the Specific Plan recognizes plans to develop a multi-modal transportation hub for Caltrain and light rail transit systems adjacent to the northern part of the Baylands.

Mr. Donaldson emphasized that this project will take a long time to build, and construction will take place in phases as market conditions warrant.  He noted the plans call for green building techniques to be used throughout the development.  

Mr. Donaldson advised that implementation of the Specific Plan will require rezoning the area to “PD,” planned development, an action that will come to the City Council.

Mr. Donaldson explained the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) requirements for evaluating the potentially significant environmental impacts of this project.  He said the purpose of the Environmental Impact Report (EIR) is to provide information that will enable members of the public and City officials to make informed decisions.  He noted the City has already completed an Initial Study that was circulated to twenty different public agencies for their input, and their comments are expected back within the next few weeks.

Mr. Donaldson advised that CEQA does not require public participation in the scoping process, but he expressed support for gathering public input on this major project.  He encouraged people to comment on the environmental issues they think should be addressed in the EIR process.

Mr. Donaldson said the Initial Study identified a number of potentially significant environmental impacts.  He pointed out that only two areas on CEQA’s checklist, agriculture and mineral resources, will not be investigated in the EIR. 

Mr. Donaldson stated that CEQA requires an analysis and consideration of a reasonable range of alternatives, including a no-project alternative.  He welcomed public comments about alternatives and subalternatives, and he encouraged people to share their ideas.

CM Barnes recommended that the EIR include the following:  

1)   Study ways to maintain the salinity of the Bay with the increase in impermeable surfaces in the development.

2)   Study optimal lagoon conditions for native and migratory wildlife.

3)   Study effects on wildlife and water quality of a tidal mudflat at the eastern end of the drainage channel or river park.

4)   Study impacts of the elimination of the east-west road from Lagoon Way to Bayshore and Ice House Hill.

5)   Study optimal design of upstream river park waterway that maintains seasonal changes in salinity compatible with historically native wildlife.

6)  Measure and model sound contours of existing Caltrain rail line and the proposed below-grade rail corridor.

7)  Study alternate below-grade rail corridor walls that absorb sound, both materials and configuration.

8)  Model the total settlement of underlying materials over the life of the project and project the starting grade height so that the project always remains above the level of the Bay.  Investigate possibility of maintaining elevation through soil replacement.

9)   Study impacts of removing all but 10 feet of existing clean dirt fill to Phase II area, installing a clay cap and impermeable membrane, and returning the clean dirt fill to the Phase I area.

10)  Study impacts of installing more than one vapor leachate migration barrier between layers of existing clean dirt fill.  Would such an approach provide any greater assurance against vapor and leachate migration?

11)  Study impacts of job creation on housing demand:  a detailed analysis of the quantity of housing at each economic strata for those working in the Baylands, and where these housing units could be located in and around Brisbane.

CM Barnes noted these 11 considerations should be part of any projects the City considers.



3.
Public Comments

Mayor Bologoff noted Anja Miller submitted written comments because she was not able to be present, and he asked that her letter be entered into the record.

Mayor Bologoff invited comments from members of the public.

Linda Salmon, Brisbane, said she and many other people were very disappointed that the City Council had not allowed more opportunity for public comment at the last meeting.  She urged the City to do a better job listening to citizens.

Ms. Salmon commented that the Specific Plan proposes a vision similar to what was reflected in the concept plan, without much new information.  She said people in Brisbane want to see something beautiful, something attractive, and something unique, not the ugly and soulless buildings being proposed.  She noted most people in Brisbane will be looking down on a view of the Baylands, so the sight should be a pleasant and beautiful one.

Ms. Salmon recommended that the City require the applicant to provide color copies of some of the drawings and diagrams.  

Ms. Salmon expressed frustration that nobody was listening to citizens, and she objected to wasting and more time and money reviewing the same project repeatedly.

Clara Johnson, Brisbane, thanked Mayor Bologoff for his helpful opening statement.  She recommended starting each meeting with a similar status review.  She submitted a set of written comments and said she would have more by April 27.

Ms. Johnson commented that she liked many of the good ideas proposed by CM Barnes.  

Ms. Johnson urged the City Council to make people feel more welcome to speak and participate in these planning meetings.  

Ms. Johnson expressed her opinion that the Specific Plan is not complete enough.  She said the Council was advised by Community Development Director Smith that the Specific Plan must meet the requirements of California planning law and be consistent with the 1994 General Plan.  She pointed out the Specific Plan disregards the General Plan in several respects and is not consistent.  She noted the Specific Plan is not detailed enough for adequate CEQA analysis and meaningful results.

Ms. Johnson recommended that the City Council make an effort to contact more regulatory agencies for their input.  She said contacting the State Clearinghouse is not as effective as contacting agencies individually and inviting their comments.

Ms. Johnson opposed approval of the Specific Plan and asked the Council to make every effort to create a more acceptable alternative that is consistent with the General Plan and the wishes of the people of Brisbane, and that insists on sustainability rather than merely suggesting it.  She expressed concern about traffic impacts and urged the Council to require the project to be reduced to eliminate impacts or find alternative means to address the issues.

Ms. Johnson reviewed particular statements in the Specific Plan and pointed out their inconsistencies with the General Plan.  She referred to specific text and criticized the proposed transportation system, the windrows, noise impacts, definition of open space, application of building standards, and characterization of the lagoon.  She suggested requiring the developer to provide sustainable energy systems, submit detailed design standards, reduce asphalt and concrete areas, gardens and landscaping, wetlands swales in the northern portion, and identify all local roads.  Ms. Johnson advocated gravity-based designs for the development’s water systems.

Ms. Johnson commented that the Specific Plan does not provide enough details about the need for police services, fire services, and disaster mitigation and response efforts, nor does it address impacts on the rest of the community’s levels of service.  She expressed her opinion that the document does not meet CEQA standards in this regard.  She noted development of the Baylands provides an opportunity to look at new models and do something different. 

Ms. Johnson noted the City’s green building ordinance suggests using the LEED standard, but does not mandate compliance.  She observed that relying on voluntary compliance is not likely to produce the outcome desired.  She emphasized the need to ensure proper maintenance of bioswales and drainage element, and she asked where those performance standards were spelled out.

Ms. Johnson recommended a long-term financial analysis of the costs and benefits of this project.  She said the overall impacts are currently unclear and need to be thoroughly analyzed.

Ms. Johnson noted the Specific Plan mentions the landfill closing but does not provide details on toxic remediation and ongoing maintenance of those systems.  She expressed her opinion that the Specific Plan has inadequate discussion of possible impacts of this project on land and waters in all directions, including properties in other jurisdictions.  She reiterated her concern about emergency response and disaster planning.

Ms. Johnson stated that the Baylands represents 26 percent of the total land area of Brisbane, and citizens have every right to closely regulate any activity that will affect the community so radically.  She noted there are serious concerns about land contamination, soil stability, liquefaction potential, and seismic impacts.

Ms. Johnson pointed out inaccuracies in the maps and statements in the Specific Plan pertaining to the lagoon and wetlands.  She noted there are issues regarding ownership of the lagoon, drainage easements, and water line easements that need to be resolved.  She recommended requiring the applicant to analyze upstream impacts on the watershed.

Ms. Johnson asked the City Council to require the applicant to provide more open space.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, expressed support for the comments made by Ms. Johnson.

Ms. Dillworth said she reviewed the Specific Plan and found the document full of lies.  She said these lies include the definition and calculation of open space; misrepresentations concerning UPC’s ownership of the land, contrary to public records; omission of toxins, geohazards, underground fuel line easements, and wetlands delineations from the maps; the inaccurate characterization of toxic conditions, testing methods, and effectiveness of remediation efforts; the misleading discussion of permitted uses; the 100 percent increase in the size of the development compared to the previous draft, or from 2,454,000 square feet to 5 million; and lack of information about possible health impacts from toxic contamination.

Ms. Dillworth expressed her opinion that producing an EIR at this stage would be premature because the Specific Plan outlines only a conceptual framework rather than a detailed project description.  She noted many of the possible impacts depend on factors that cannot be quantified at this point.  She questioned the information on which the housing need estimates were based.

Ms. Dillworth presented a list of features the City should require, including maintenance of a habitat corridor north and south of Ice House Hill, controlling vegetation, at least 100 acres of reclaimed wetlands, and only uses involving limited human contact.  She said the developer should be proposing the best available technology for remediation.

Ms. Dillworth recommended that the City approve uses that solve contemporary problems rather than create them.  She suggested better uses would be solar, wind, and hydrogen energy production; wastewater treatment and desalination; a zero-auto-use policy; and links with the Caltrain rail system.

Ms. Dillworth advised that she will be submitting additional written comments by April 27.

Mary Gutekanst, Brisbane, said she had a number of questions.  First, she noted, the traffic analysis has been promised for several years, and she asked when that report would be available.  She observed that the Specific Plan refers to recreational uses of the lagoon, and she asked what water quality standards would be applied.  She asked if the City Council planned to require the applicant to provide more information on future plans for the San Francisco portion of the land, a development that could certainly have a large impact on Brisbane.

Ms. Gutekanst agreed with other speakers that the Specific Plan is light on details.  She urged the Council to require the developer to provide more specifics, especially about the Phase I portion of the project.  She recommended reviewing plans for infrastructure and requiring wetlands improvements to be completed before other aspects of Phase.  She said she would also like to see more specificity with respect to the road system and Bayshore connections.

Ms. Gutekanst questioned the purpose of all the grading being proposed.  She asked if the grading was intended to provide views, correct subsidence problems, or cover toxic materials.  She recommended that the EIR include an analysis of the grading impacts.

Mayor Bologoff called names of a number of people who had signed up to speak at the last meeting.

Michael Warburton, Public Trust Alliance, commented that it was difficult to do a thorough CEQA analysis on a conceptual plan because it does not provide enough details to assess potential impacts.  He noted not only do the impacts of this project need to be considered, but also those of other anticipated developments and their cumulative effects.

Mr. Warburton commented that the Baylands used to be part of San Francisco Bay, and the U.S. Constitution specifically indicates that such tidelands are held in trust for the benefit of the public for commercial, recreational, and ecological uses.  He added that just because the land is covered by fill does not eliminate the public’s interest or the trust’s responsibility.  

Mr. Warburton advised that the State Lands Commission has jurisdiction over tidal lands in California.  He noted the City Council serves as a trustee to protect public interests and preserve the land for future generations.  He observed that the Specific Plan makes no mention of the public trust, and CEQA requires EIR’s to address this issue.  He added that carrying out trust duties is an application of the precautionary principle in protecting land for the future.

Mr. Warburton noted the City needs to take into account major climatic changes such as global warning, rising sea levels, and rising groundwater levels when assessing the safety of this project.  He questioned the adequacy of a cap to protect people from contact with toxic substances.  

Mr. Warburton urged the City to insist that the developer address the public interests involved in this application.  He noted the omission of this important issue is a fatal flaw of the Specific Plan.

Tony Attard, Brisbane, began by congratulating the City Council for the solar heating system installed at the Community Pool.  He extended his thanks to former Mayor Clara Johnson who initiated the feasibility study for the solar system.

Mr. Attard said he was present to speak about alternative energy sources for the Baylands.  He noted the strength of the wind should be harnessed for power rather than blocked with trees.  He recommended solar power systems, restoration of natural habitat, and using some of the land at the southern end of the Brisbane for a golf course irrigated with recycled water.  He urged the City to make the Baylands project a model of clean green energy for the Bay Area.

Mr. Attard said Brisbane can be a major player in helping to lessen dependence on foreign oil by installing a windmill farm and solar power.  He noted the Baylands is a perfect location for these kinds of facilities.

Mr. Attard reminded the people of Brisbane that Councilmembers are allies and were put in office to represent the wishes of the citizens.  He suggested establishing a new committee to look at alternative energy for the Baylands.

Laurie Liu, Brisbane, said she agreed with comments made by previous speakers.  She encouraged the City to look at alternative plans for the Baylands.  She expressed support for considering alternative energy as part of the EIR process.  She suggested windmill farms, tidal turbines, an organic farmers market, manufacturing sites for solar panels and other renewable energy equipment.

Ms. Liu said favored putting a golf course in the southern portion of the Baylands.  She encouraged the Council to look at sustainable and alternative energy systems for the project.

Philip Batchelder, San Bruno Mountain Watch, expressed support for Anja Miller’s concept of a renewable energy zone, with manufacturing, retail, and industrial uses tied to the production of alternative energy.  He said scientists believe we have about ten more years to reverse the tide of global warming.  He suggested taking advantage of the Baylands development as an opportunity to serve as a beacon for others.

Mr. Batchelder mentioned other ideas for the Baylands, such as a biofuel facility to convert used oil to fuel, a biological sewage treatment facility, and use of phyto- and myco-remediation, or use of certain plants and mushrooms, to deal with toxins.  He recommended that these options be explored in the EIR.

Paul Bouscal, Brisbane, stated that most of what he had to say had already been said by others.  He suggested considering mining portions of the Baylands.  He noted the land adjacent to the railroad track was filled in with rubble from the 1906 earthquake, and those materials could include valuable items such as gold, silver, copper, and brass.  He said if the mining operation is profitable, the revenues can be used to remediate the soil sufficiently to construct high-density housing.

Mr. Bouscal noted the Kinder-Morgan pipeline to the tank farm goes across the Baylands in the area designated for open space.  He urged the City to require the developer to take measures to ensure the safety of that pipeline.  He observed that the Specific Plan calls for a safety buffer around the tank farm.  Mr. Bouscal suggested installing a fire prevention station with foam fire suppressant adjacent to the tank farm.

Mr. Bouscal said he was also concerned about how proposed enhancements to Ice House Hill will affect the east-west trail and habitat corridor.  He questioned the need to put a bridge in that area. 

Mr. Bouscal noted the Specific Plan calls for a 1.1-million-gallon reserve water tank.  He said some of the pipelines serving the area are old and inadequate, and he recommended doubling the normal capacity to make sure sufficient reserves are available if pipelines fail.  He indicated that the community can expect outages of up to 60 days if the Hetch Hetchy water delivery system is seriously damaged, so it would be prudent for Brisbane to have its own resources.

Mr. Bouscal recommended establishing both a police and a fire substation at the Baylands.  He expressed concern about the impact of this project on the Public Works Department.  He encouraged the applicant to consider providing funds to help provide a much-needed permanent home for the Public Works Department.

John Christopher Burr, Brisbane, expressed his appreciation for the great comments made by previous speakers.  He said he agreed with Clara Johnson that the Specific Plan is really a concept proposal for legislation drafted by real estate speculators, rather than determined by the City or the voters.

Mr. Burr noted the last time this matter came to the Council, the Council determined that the Specific Plan was incomplete and sent it back for more details.  He observed that the revised version is still inadequate.

Mr. Burr commented that there are numerous title and ownership issues regarding the Baylands property.  He recommended that the City require the developer to produce a map showing the names and addresses of all the owners, as well as a full disclosure of all parties with financial interests in the development.  He noted the law requires consultation with all affected parties and agencies, and that process has not been followed.

Mr. Burr said the public trust issues raised by Mr. Warburton also need to be addressed.  He expressed support for Mr. Bouscal’s idea about mining the dump.  He urged the City to look at plans that involve removal of toxins and cleaning up the soil to avoid future problems.

Mr. Burr reviewed his notes of public comments made at past meetings and highlighted some of the suggestions and ideas regarding alternatives that should be explored.  He suggested that the City Council consider setting up a public process similar to that offered for the quarry.  He urged the Council to slow the process down and take as much time as needed to gather public input.

Michael Schumann, Brisbane, said he hoped the selection of alternatives would reflect the public’s vision for the Baylands, which is quite different from what is being proposed.  He noted the people of Brisbane want the Baylands development to be something the whole community will be proud of and enjoy.  He added that economic viability should not be the primary factor in determining what kind of development goes there.

Linda Salmon noted the Redevelopment Agency can exercise its right of eminent domain to replace the tank farm with a waste treatment plant or something more beneficial and less hazardous to the community.  She suggested that the City consider this option.

Ms. Salmon expressed her opinion that the applicant should use this concept plan to solicit bids from qualified architects.  She encouraged the City to work for a visionary, beautiful development that actually offers a solution to problems like rising water and earthquakes.  She noted parking can be incorporated in buildings rather than taking up scarce open land.  She said Barcelona has a covered open-air market that blends in with its natural surroundings and creates a beautiful view.  Ms. Salmon emphasized the need to find architects capable of creating a more aesthetically pleasing view for the people of Brisbane.

At 9:30 p.m., the City Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Bologoff reconvened the meeting at 9:40 p.m.

Mayor Bologoff asked the staff to provide a synopsis of the next steps in the process.

Mr. Holstine advised that a third scoping session is scheduled for April 27.  He said the Open Space and Ecology Committee is working on written comments about the project objectives, and there will be additional opportunity for public comment.  He encouraged people to submit written comments that will be added to the record in this matter.

CM Conway said there were a number of good ideas and comments made at this meeting, and he asked the staff to provide a compilation.  Mr. Holstine noted that Community Development Technician Ken Johnson has been taking notes on all the comments, and that record will be maintained along with official minutes of the meetings.

CM Conway expressed interest in finding out more about the possibility of exercising eminent domain to acquire the tank farm.  Mr. Toppel noted that even if the Redevelopment Agency has that power, the costs of acquiring the facility also need to be considered.  He advised that this option is probably unrealistic.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the City Council and Planning Commission on this matter, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the meeting was adjourned at 9:45 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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